Minutes of the Environment & Leisure Committee meeting held on
Monday 15th April 2019 at 7:00pm in Wickham Market Village Hall,

Committee Room
Present:
Cllr David Chenery (Chairman)
Cllr Robin Cooke




Cllr Mike Margetts


Cllr Emma Lawrence




Anne Westover


Mick Miller

In attendance: Jo Peters – Clerk to the Council.  There were no members of the public present.
1. To receive apologies for absence
Apologies were accepted from Josie Hopps, Cllr Alan Biddle and Cllr Liz Quickenden
2. To receive declarations of interest
Cllr Margetts and Anne Westover declared a non-pecuniary interest as they are plot holders at the Glebe Allotment site.  Mick Miller declared a non-pecuniary interest as he is a plot holder at the Simons Cross Allotment site.  Cllr Lawrence declared a non-pecuniary interest in respect of the relocation of the Simons Cross Allotments.
3. To approve the draft minutes of the Committee meeting held on Monday 18th February 2019
A copy of the draft minutes of the Environment & Leisure Committee meeting held on Monday 18th February 2019 had been circulated to all members prior to the meeting.  Subject to a minor amendment these minutes were Unanimously proposed for Approval and were duly signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting.
4. Matters arising from the Committee meeting held on 18th February 2019
4.1 - Church Pightle Transfer & Trees on Church Pightle update

The Clerk gave details regarding correspondence received from Reed Smith in respect of the transfer of this land.  It was agreed the Clerk would liaise with Sunny Sandhu, De Vere Care. Action: Clerk to chase this matter up with Sunny Sandhu, De Vere Care.  
Anne Westover provided details regarding the inspection of the trees carried out by Michael Rosevere and suggested a site meeting should be held. Action: Clerk, Anne Westover and Josie Hopps to attend site meeting.

4.2 - Village Sign update
The Clerk confirmed that Adrian Clarke, Handyman now has the shoe but has suggested the wood should be inspected by a carpenter prior to this being fitted.  There was a brief discussion and it was suggested that a Wood Decay Detection Test should be carried out on the post.  Anne Westover recommended that Stephen Walker could be asked to look at the wood and inspect to see if the post needs to be cut to make safe.  Action: Clerk to contact Stephen Walker and arrange site visit.
4.3 – Overgrown Hedges 
Concerns were raised by Cllr Lawrence regarding the overgrown hedge at the top of Dallinghoo Rd.  Concerns were also raised in respect of the hedge opposite Yew Tree Rise at Snowdon House.  The Chairman stated as we are now in bird nesting season these hedges would not be able to be cut until the Autumn.  Action: Clerk to write to homeowners. 
Cllr Margetts raised concerns regarding the hedge at the Glebe Allotment Site and it was agreed a site visit with Adrian Clarke, Handyman along with the Clerk and Ray Lewis should be carried out in order to see what work could be carried out by Adrian Clarke.  Action: Clerk to arrange site visit. 

     5.    Village Hall/Playing Field
5.1 – Skate Park repairs 
The Clerk reported these repairs had now been carried out by SC Norse as agreed and the invoice had been received.  Concerns were raised that the repairs had not been undertaken and Cllr Margetts left the meeting to attend the site.  Cllr Margetts returned and stated the repairs had not been carried out and stated in his view the Skate Park should be closed to which he gave details.  It was agreed the Clerk should contact Shayne Plant, SC Norse immediately to state the invoice received would not be paid.  Mick Miller recommended the Clerk should also request that 

SC Norse attend the site in order to carry out the necessary interim repairs immediately.  Action: Clerk to liaise with SC Norse and look into closing the Skate Park, if necessary.    
      6.   Other matters

6.1 – Village Handyman - Programme and Outstanding Tasks
Anne Westover asked if the Handyman could be asked to clean out the Village Pump on a regular basis.  Action: Clerk to liaise with Adrian Clarke.  There was a brief discussion and it was agreed the Handyman’s schedule needed updating.  Anne Westover stated the box hedge at the cemetery would need to be cut in June.
6.2 - CCTV 
The Clerk reported the CCTV was now up and running but Suffolk Constabulary were still raising concerns and are looking to attend the Parish Council meeting in May.
6.3 - Implementation of a Youth Council 
Cllr Margetts reported that himself and Cllr Quickenden would put ideas forward once further research had been carried out.
6.4 – Dog Fouling 
The Clerk reported that SC Norse supplied stickers and if necessary a By-Law could be implemented but further research into this would need to be carried out.  The Clerk suggested the school children could be asked to design some posters that could then be sited around the village.  Cllr Margetts stated he would ask Cllr Quickenden to liaise with the Headteacher.  Action: Cllr Quickenden to liaise with Headteacher.
6.5  - Land at King Edward Ave 
The Chairman reported himself and Anne Westover had recently carried out a site visit to which he gave details.  The Clerk advised that Blocks Solicitors had been asked to look into registering this land and had stated they would write to Flagship Housing but to date she had not received any update.  It was suggested the Clerk should ask SC Highways if the path on this land is a registered footpath and if so this should be reported via SC Highways Online Reporting Tool.  Action: Clerk to liaise with SC Highways.  The Chairman raised concerns regarding the Parish Council taking on this land due to the liability and costs involved.  It was agreed if this land was owned (but not registered) by Flagship Housing they needed to take responsibility for it.  Action: Clerk to write to SC Highways and Flagship again in respect of ownership.
6.6 - Clean Up Funding 
The Clerk reported she had applied to ESC for £1050.00 towards the purchase of Suffolk Flags, Hi Viz Vests, Shrubs for the Long Stay Car Park and a Gazebo.   Anne Westover gave details regarding potential planting of shrubs at the Long Stay Car Park.                          
      7.  To consider any matters relating to the allotments
7.1 – Fly tipping sign update

The Clerk reported she had now ordered these signs and advised she would send the proof to all Committee members, once received.

7.2 - Any other matters relating to the allotments

There was a discussion regarding Plot 45 which is now extremely overgrown.  It was agreed WM Allotment Association should look to arrange to have this plot sprayed and cleared. 

The Clerk and Anne Westover gave details regarding the response received from Andrew Dutton in respect of the Neighbourhood Plan Regulation 14 Consultation.  

Mick Miller reported the water had now been switched on and provided details regarding the meter readings.

Cllr Margetts raised concerns regarding the barbed wire near to the Simons Cross play area.  It was agreed the Clerk should ask Adrian Clarke, Handyman to make this safe.  Action: Mick Miller to meet with Adrian Clarke on site.
Mick Miller reported himself and Richard Saunders had recently met with James Holland in order to mark out the new allotment site which has now been ploughed at Simons Cross.  He advised the fencing would be erected in June and the footpath request had also been looked into to which he provided details.
8.   To consider any matters relating to the cemetery

8.1 – Dog sign update 
The Clerk reported she had now ordered this sign and advised she would send the proof to all Committee members, once received.

8.2 - Cemetery Regulations
Anne Westover reported herself and the Clerk had now started working on these to which she gave details and stated a further site meeting along with Linda Merriam and the Clerk would be necessary in order to finalise these.  
8.3 – Cemetery Fees
The Chairman gave details regarding the current fees and confirmed the income is variable and 99% of burials are local.  He provided information regarding the charges compared to other local cemeteries and gave details regarding the current budget for the cemetery including income and expenditure.  The Chairman suggested a way to break even would be to increase the current cemetery fees by 48% each year for 3 years to which Cllr Margetts agreed and supported this recommendation.  The Clerk stated she felt as RFO she needed these recommendations to go the Finance & General Purpose Committee to be Approved.  
Mick Miller suggested a scheme could be set up for families on low income.  It was felt by some members the suggested increase was too high but it was agreed an increase was relevant.  The Chairman stated in his view the fees needed to be increased and proposed it should be recommended to the F & GP Committee that the current fees should be doubled with immediate effect.  All in Favour.  It was also agreed that Linda Merriam, Cemetery Clerk should be invited to attend the F & GP Committee meeting.  

The Chairman asked for permission to suspend Standing Orders in order to continue the meeting.  Agreed Unanimously.
8.4 – Any other matters relating to the cemetery
The Clerk reported two more slabs in front of taps were due to be sited by Adrian Clarke.  Anne Westover stated she felt the Clerk needed to write formally to the Townlands Trust regarding the possibility of taking on a small piece of land for additional car parking at the cemetery.
Anne Westover reported Andy Reeve had now moved the fence to which she provided details and recommended the Clerk should write to Andy Reeve in order to enquire if he was planning on bringing his cattle back so the Parish Council could possibly look into alternative income for this field.  It was also agreed if Andy Reeve was intending on bringing the cattle back the Parish Council should look into implementing a charge for him renting this land.

9. Markets Update
Weekly Markets – The Clerk reported the plant man is back and hopefully Darron the clothes man and Creative Heather are going to attend the weekly markets after Easter.

Summer Market – Saturday 17th August 2019 – The Clerk advised she had 18 stalls confirmed to date including the Silver Rocket Café whom were going to be selling Tea/Coffee, Cold Drinks, Crepes and Bacon Rolls.

    10.
Any other matters arising

There were none.
    11.  
Public Forum

There were no members of the public present.
    12.   Date of next meeting
The next meeting of the Environment & Leisure Committee will be held on Monday 17th June 2019

There being no further discussion the Chairman closed the meeting at 9:30pm
Signed:............................................., Chairman

Dated:.......................................
